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2102 Vickery Drive 
Oakville, ON  L6L 2J3 
 
 
February 20, 2020 
 
Planning and Development Council  
c/o the Town Clerk 
Town of Oakville 
1225 Trafalgar Road 
Oakville, ON  L6H 0H3 
 
Re: File No. OPA 1625.01, Ward 2  
 
With regard to Calloway REIT's current development proposal for South Oakville 
Centre, I have the follow comments and questions. 
 

1) The impact of the proposed development on local transportation should be 
addressed more thoroughly. 

 
The traffic estimates provided are said to suggest that peak-hour traffic to/from the 
Subject Lands will decline considerably. Of course, that assumes that the currently 
vacant retail space would eventually be used − a reasonable assumption. However, 
in projecting the number of trips in/out, the Transportation Report fails to factor in the 
shifting of traffic from the Savannah Gate entrance to the southwest access off 
Rebecca. This redirection of traffic will not be insignificant as Savannah Gate will no 
longer be, or should no longer be, an access route to GoodLife Fitness, Winners, the 
CIBC and TD ABMs, Tavolo as well as the Beer Store, which is to be removed 
according to the current proposal and possibly positioned next to the LCBO. Traffic 
into/out of the Subject Lands may be reduced, but it will be offset by increased traffic 
through the southwest Rebecca Street entrance to South Oakville Centre. 
Furthermore, there will only be two ways out of the Subject Lands − one through the 
South Oakville Centre parking lot and one to Rebecca Street. The effects on mall 
traffic and Rebecca Street traffic will not be negligible and should not be dismissed as 
I believe has been done in the Transportation Report.  
 
 
 
 



2) The proposed development should provide seniors with easy and safe 
access to Hopedale Park. 

 
Hopedale Park will likely be an important place for seniors to go in order to get 
outdoors for fresh air and a change of scenery − not as trivial as it might seem to 
those of us who are younger. With 161 units there could be significant pedestrian 
traffic flow between the seniors' building and the park. Under the proposed plan, 
exactly how far would seniors have to go and about how long would it take at the 
pace of a wheelchair?  Would you prepare estimates of the distance, the duration 
from point to point and the volume of foot- and wheelchair traffic between the seniors' 
residence and the park? 
 
Based on the current development proposal, access to the park by seniors will be 
along internal private roads. On one side, seniors would have to cross 4 
intersections, and on the other side, they would have to cross 17 driveways. Either 
way, seniors would be at greater risk than if they had a uncrossed sidewalk straight 
through. 
 
Finding a better access route for seniors would likely be more developer-friendly than 
re-working the entire proposal to accommodate a re-positioning of the seniors' 
residence to the north side of the Subject Lands across from Hopedale Park. The 
advantages to seniors of relocating the residence would be considerable in terms of 
the improved and safer access to the park. It would also benefit the north-facing 
residents who would then overlook the park and the south-facing residents who 
would no longer overlook Rebecca Street. The eastern and western vistas would be 
mostly unchanged. 
 

3) The proposed development should further accommodate seniors' quality of life 
in view of the additional profits engendered in the current proposal's 
enhancement of the scenarios presented at the May 2, 2019 Public Open House. 

Three scenarios were presented. Option 3 was highly improbable owing to the 5-
storey apartment building's substantially higher density.  The other two options 
represented the seniors' residence as being 5-7 storeys instead of the currently 
proposed 9 storeys. In addition, the townhouse counts were lower than the 86 
currently proposed − 82 and 67, for Options 1 and 2, respectively.  In view of this 
move towards greater density since the Public Open House, perhaps some additional 
consideration for seniors, numbering 161+, could be given as mentioned in 2) above. 
 
 



4) The Town's approval should be site-specific and conditioned on Hopedale 
Mall's unique place in the Third Line and Rebecca Street neighbourhood. 
 
Hopedale Mall represents an historic community hub centred at Third Line and 
Rebecca.  The Official Plan Amendment can be approved in that context, as a 
substantial portion of the new residences will continue to serve the existing 
community.  A compromise to accept the proposed 2-3 storey townhouse subdivision 
would represent a significant concession by the community to development as the 
townhouse complex is clearly not in keeping with the character of the existing 
residential neighbourhood which it borders. 

 
Setting a precedent for allowing similar medium-density developments would be 
disruptive to the stable, low-density residential communities south of the QEW.  While 
some do not believe that planning decisions set precedents, their argument appears 
disingenuous. A precedent is an example of what is permissible whether it's cited in 
technical jargon or in the more common language of 'adherence to the character and 
integrity of a stable residential community.'  The Town should specifically note that 
the South Oakville Centre location is historically unique for our community and only 
for that reason is entitled to rezoning by amending the official plan. 
 

5) The development proposal should be credited with endeavouring to balance a 
variety of incongruous commercial and community interests. 

The current proposal has attempted to address the issue of excessive verticality by 
transitioning the 9-storey tower of the seniors' residence and by limiting the height of 
the east-facing townhouses to 2 storeys. 
 
The seniors' residence may eventually be generally well-received as beneficial to the 
community, since it provides the means for long-term community residents to 
continue to live where they want and somewhat balances the gentrification of older 
Oakville. 
 

In closing, thank you for the opportunity to comment and ask questions about this 
development proposal. 
 
Regards, 
 
 
Peter McMillan 
 


